Moscow Food Co-op Board Meeting Minutes

February 10, 2009

Fiske Room, 1912 Center

6 pm

Present: Bill Beck, Kenna Eaton (GM), Kimberly Vincent, Kathleen Ryan, Joe Thompson, Carol Spurling (admin. asst.), Chris Caudill

Absent: Gary Macfarlane, Donal Wilkinson (Donal called in for part of the meeting)

Guests: Mark Jacobs (board candidate), Joe Wagenbrenner (board candidate), Cass Davis (produce dept.), Jordan Yeatts (kitchen buyer and POS coordinator)

Thanks from Kenna to people who worked and attended Salad Daze.

Called to Order at 6:07pm by Bill Beck; Kimberly is sick and can’t talk much.

Board Self-evaluation
Board went over the D policies. Bill suggested that there should be a way for informal member comments to board members, that aren’t put in the comment box to get to rest of board, perhaps bringing it up during the meeting. Kenna encouraged the board, that if they do this, to create a way to respond to the person because communication is a two-way street. Maybe the board agrees not to discuss comments at meetings, just listen, like with public comment time. There is the concern that the vocal minority will rule the silent majority, is that appropriate? What is the point of bringing up a couple of grapes if they’re not willing to put it into the suggestion box? The board tends to get overreactive to particular disgruntled voices. This is why the idea about Breakfast with the Board, having a board member or two available for comments, with a question of the month, is a good one, a way to get more feedback, from a wider variety of members. (ACTION ITEM – Carol set up first one for April, ACTION ITEM – put on March agenda, formally approve the Breakfast with the Board concept; ACTION ITEM - board members think of questions of the month.) The danger is that members feel that we’re not listening.

D policies and C2 are about how we govern ourselves. Board evaluated itself, most board members weighed in on them with written comments; officers compiled a synopsis of comments about what can be improved, what is good. Everyone can read this synopsis, which is attached to these minutes (CAROL ACTION – attach synopsis to minutes, KIM OR BILL ACTION - send synopsis to Carol) and everyone is encouraged to read it. Board seemed to basically agree on what needs improved and most are happy with policy governance model and how it is working. (KIM ACTION - send her evaluation to Kathleen) Are there aspects of our own monitoring and evaluation that aren’t captured by what’s in the policy governance structure? Kenna suggested this is an excellent question for the board retreat.  Discussion: Policies can always be improved and changed. Two things stood out for Kimberly: we need to look into the bylaws about what the attendance policy is and whether or not we need to enforce it, in the board and in committees; and when we vote on policies there are other ways to vote than simply In Compliance or Not In Compliance, the vote can be more clear about what the Board wants from Kenna by using these other types of votes; to help her know if any dissatisfaction is related to the policy itself, or her interpretation of it, or the actual compliance.

Discussion of how to make board self-evaluation process go smoothly next year.

C2 last paragraph wording discussed. (ACTION JOE – make recommendation about integrating differently into the policy or striking it, by one week before March meeting).

Action Items List

Bill – Has submitted a bunch of questions to Laddie and he hasn’t responded, Bill will get on him about bylaws stuff.

Kenna – In regard to revising B7 report to include negative interactions with customers, Kenna put together a spread sheet which is in packet, we will track over the year, including customer comments, will be a data gathering tool to help with report on B7 next year. (CAROL ACTION – do the same for the BOD comments)

Administration of bonuses in policy governance manual vs personnel handbook – when we look at end of fiscal period, profits in excess of a certain amount would get handed out to staff, but there was a discrepancy between the policy governance manual and the personnel handbook about who decided, board or management. Kenna has reworked B1 and B2 reworked to make a change in policy. (DISCUSSION AND VOTE on B1 and B2 policy changes add to agenda for March CAROL ACTION)

Employee surveys: we had 100 percent participation on written and oral interviews, happening right now, Carolee Colter is writing a report on surveys and Kenna will include a report in next month’s packet (KENNA ACTION), survey results will be used to make improvements where necessary, we’re going to have a staff meeting March 1, board is invited to be there to talk about strategic plan and four directions that staff can be involved in, with committees.

Kim – Laddie’s report and Gary’s Idaho code analysis are part of executive session discussion; Strategic Plan incorporating into Ends will be discussed at the Retreat, doesn’t have to be an agenda item; board retreat dates that will work, looks like May 16 and 17 will be when Holly O’Neill can facilitate a board retreat. Board generally agreed that Holly will be a good facilitator.

Donal called in at this point.

Gary – action items done

BPD committee – action items done

BPD ACTION: B1 and B7 will be reviewed prior to next month’s meeting, with Kenna’s suggested changes.

MOTION that we are in compliance with self monitoring D1, D2, D3 and C2, SECONDED, PASSED.

Minutes from January meeting – MOTION to APPROVE the Minutes from January meeting, SECONDED, PASSED.

GM Financials

Some of December’s financials look different than last year’s because some end of year financial info from accountant has already been incorporated, such as the $90,000 depreciation figure. We’re booking the member loan interest as if we’ve written the checks even though we haven’t. Operationally we broke even in 2008, this might look different when it comes back from the accountant. We’ll see this again in March board meeting, Kenna will bring a revised December report.

Discussion of whether or not an external audit would be warranted; it would cost about $25,000 or $30,000.

MOTION to ACCEPT Monthly Financial Reports in Compliance for Month of December, SECONDED and PASSED.

Line of Credit

Kenna explained that cash flow varies widely during the year, when inventory goes up, cash drops, so a line of credit would allow us to meet our obligations in a relaxed manner, it’s a very common business practice; all the vendors get paid on time even now, we’re being very well behaved compared to some, but at times it can get tight; every week we put $3000 in savings to meet member loan obligations, short term solution so far has been borrowing from ourselves, dragging out writing checks, which makes us miss out on discounts for paying early. A line of credit of $80,000 would easily meet our needs. Last month the board approved it in concept. Fee for setting it up is $2500, when we use it, we’re charged interest. Payroll is $50,000, so nice to have a little more than that.

MOTION to authorize Kenna to obtain an $80,000 line of credit from AmericaWest Bank; SECONDED and PASSED.

Kenna will send line of credit paperwork to board for their signatures.

Kenna is cutting checks for member loans, $101,000 all together paid out in February and March to members.

Adjourn 7:34 PM. Followed by Executive Session.

________________________________________________________________   _______________________________________

Signature of Board President
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